Dear Senator:
I am writing to express my opposition to a bill under consideration in the Texas Legislature that will eliminate dam safety regulation for over ninety-four percent of the dams in the state and drastically reduce public safety for an estimated 8,000 to 12,000 Texas citizens who live and work downstream of these dams.  Amendment 21 to House Bill 2694, passed by the House of Representatives on April 19, 2011, will exempt all dams that store less than 1000 acre feet.  This will result in the decrease of public safety and emergency preparedness for failure of these dams and it will take Texas Dam Safety Program requirements outside the criteria consistent with the National Dam Safety Act.  Federal law and the FEMA Model State Dam Safety Program define a dam as any artificial barrier 25 feet or more in height with an impounding capacity at maximum storage of 50 acre-feet or more.  I strongly urge you to oppose any proposal to include this amendment in the Senate Companion Bill, Senate Bill 657.
In recent years we have observed the consequences of failed dams where life and economic losses created a terrible aftermath.  Effective dam safety regulation saves lives and averts major economic losses.  The bill and amendment passed by the House will eliminate all public safety requirements for 6631 of the 7013 total dams presently under public safety regulation in Texas.  This includes 701 high hazard potential dams that will cause probable loss of life or serious economic damage if they fail and 744 significant hazard potential dams that may cause loss of life or serious economic damage if they fail.  This will exempt dams as large as 105 feet high impounding over 245 million gallons of water.  The current size limits provide a reasonable level of assurance of capturing most impoundments that can instigate significant hazard or cause loss of life.  These dams do pose threats and need to be regulated based on threat.  
Consequences of this bill will include the following.
· Safety inspections of these dams by professional engineers to evaluate safe operation and maintenance will not be required. 
· Review of plans for alterations and construction of these dams by professional engineers will not be required.
· Emergency Action Plans (EAP) that specify actions to minimize loss of life and property will not be required for these dams thus eliminating a vital tool for local emergency managers and first responders.
· Dam break inundation zone maps that identify citizens and property at risk and who should be notified for evacuation in emergencies will not be required.
· EAP exercises to promote emergency preparedness, test procedures and facilities, train personnel and demonstrate operational capability will not be required for these dams.
· The size criteria for regulated dams will be inconsistent with the National Dam Safety Act which may impact federal funding for the Texas Dam Safety Program and dam rehabilitations in Texas.
The Texas Section of the American Society of Civil Engineers gave dams a grade of D- in their 2008 Infrastructure Report Card Update.  The report cited numerous dam failures over the last twenty years, aging of the state’s dams, inadequate maintenance and inspection, and inadequate regulation by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality (TCEQ).  Since that report came out, the TCEQ with the support of the Texas Legislature has made great strides to improve public safety for the citizens of Texas through effective dam safety regulation.  The amendment and bill passed by the House will reverse many of those public safety gains.

Dams and reservoirs provide benefits that are critical for public safety and well-being. The state’s many dams are a significant economic asset, providing an abundant water supply, recreation and development opportunities for Texas citizens. But benefits and risks go together. Failure to adequately regulate dams and correct deficiencies can lead to disastrous consequences and loss of the intended, vital purposes for the dam. Without strong state support for dam safety programs, more dam failures, with greater human and economic consequences, are inevitable.
I urge the State of Texas to take a proactive approach to dam safety to protect the welfare of downstream populations, to ensure the continuation of economic and life-sustaining benefits provided by dams, and to guard the integrity of the surrounding environment. Thank you for your consideration and please contact me if you have any questions or if I can be of further assistance.
Sincerely,

